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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
October 16, 2008 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Eugene Montano, Edna Cale, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, John Oliver, Teresa Taylor, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Dr. George Stone, Randall O’Neal, Dr. Michael Owens, and Ron Eby.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Dr. Garrett Lyons and Dianne Sole were unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of September 11, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Mr. Wagner made a motion to approve the minutes with correction. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously 

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income for the period of September 3, 2008 through October 9, 2008 and stated that the income is mostly from member dues and entry fees.  Mr. Charles stated that there are still around 17 schools that have not yet paid their member dues. Mr. Charles then reviewed the expenses and stated that most of the expenses included liability insurance, printing, and salary. Mr. Charles explained that at this time DIAA is in the red but that that is typical for this time of the year. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles explained that there were a total of 18 requests for sanction and that all were routine events. Mr. Charles stated that he did receive the sanction form for the Beast of the East but the document lacks the principal’s signature as required. Mr. Charles commented that he spoke to Mr. Coverdale with the Bay Ball Classic and he indicates that he feels he will be able to get the sponsors needed and will be bringing the sanction form to the Board next month. Mr. Charles stated that he did inform Mr. Coverdale of the urgency to provide the Board with the information showing he has paid all outstanding debts from this tournament and that he will have sponsors to cover the upcoming tournament. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried unanimously.

B.
Consideration of Mike Hart as Chair of DIAA Baseball Committee


Mr. Charles explained that Curt Bedford has resigned from the position as Chair of the Baseball Committee and that the committee has nominated Mike Hart to be Chair. Mr. Charles stated that Mike Hart is a great person to do this job. Ms. Corrado made a motion to approve the consideration. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
C. Consideration of Senior All-Star Volleyball Match
Mr. Charles explained that this was the annual request from the Volleyball Coaches Association requesting approval of holding the 25th Annual Senior All-Star Volleyball Match on November 15, 2008. Mr. Charles explained that all the proceeds go to paying for the match. Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.
D. Consideration of Blue-White Senior Boys All-Star Soccer Game
Mr. Charles explained that this was the annual request for the Blue White Boys’ All-Star Soccer Game to be held at Wesley College on November 25, 2008. Mr. Charles stated that all proceeds are donated to Child Inc. which is a charity fund. Dr. Stone made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.
E. Consideration of Waiver of 14 DE Code 1009.2.7 by Laurel HS for C.S.


Mr. Jerry Mears, athletic director at Laurel High School, Christopher Griffin, Coach and mentor at Laurel High School, Clarence Giles, Guidance Counselor at Laurel High School, and student were in attendance to present this request. Student requested a closed hearing. Mr. Montano made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting the privacy of a student and pupil files. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. 



Ms. Fontello explained that there are 20 members of the DIAA Board and 19 voting members and that they will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed those in attendance that there were 15 voting Board members present. Ms. Fontello also informed those in attendance that the burden was on those present to prove that this waiver request should be granted. While in executive session testimony and evidence was presented and the request for waiver for C.S. was considered.



Mr. Allen made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. Mr. Allen made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. Mr. Wagner made a motion to come out of executive session and into open session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. 



Mr. Allen made a motion to approve the request based on Student’s low level cognitive ability and lack of services and support available to him to make the educational and social transition to the high school level. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously.
F.
Consideration of Waiver of 14 DE Code 1009.2.7 by K.P. of Delcastle


Karena Puckham, Vincent and Annetrea Puckham, student’s parents, were in attendance to present this request. It was confirmed for the record that Student is 18. Ms. Puckham opted for an open hearing. All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. 


Ms. Samonisky recused herself. Ms. Fontello explained that there are 20 members of the DIAA Board and 19 voting members and that they will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed those in attendance that after Ms. Samonisky’s recusal, there were 14 voting Board members present. Ms. Fontello also informed those in attendance that the burden was on those present to prove that this waiver request should be granted. Ms. Fontello clarified for the record that there was no one present from the school.  


Mr. Puckham explained that his daughter missed an entire season due to a knee injury and was asking to get that year of participation back. Mr. Puckham stated that Karena attended Delcastle in her ninth grade year and that she did participate in basketball. Mr. Puckham stated that after that year they transferred Karena to Sanford School and after meeting with the administration at the Sanford decided that Karena should repeat the ninth grade. Mr. Puckham explained that after that year at Sanford School things did not work out and decided to place her back in Delcastle High School. Mr. Puckham stated that during her tenth grade year at Delcastle Karena injured her knee and was unable to participate in basketball for the entire year. Mr. Puckham stated that she did participate on the basketball team during her eleventh grade year. In an answer to a question from the Board, Mr. Puckham stated that they did not have the financial means to send Karena to summer school.  Mr. Montano asked whether there was supporting documentation from the school regarding the school’s position on the waiver request. Ms. Fontello confirmed that the waiver package before the Board did not include a letter from the Principal stating whether the school supported the waiver request. Ms. Fontello advised that DIAA Regulation 1006.9.2.2.1.1 mandates that all waiver requests be signed by the Principal or Headmaster and must include a letter from the Principal or Headmaster indicating whether the school supports the waiver request. Regulation 1006.9.2.2.1.2 mandates that a school shall submit a waiver request when requested by an individual student however, the Board may take into consideration the school’s position on the waiver when rendering its decision. Ms. Fontello advised that the principal did sign the waiver form. In response to a question by the Board Mr. Charles stated that he spoke with the athletic director from the school and said that the school did not feel that this situation met the definition of a hardship. Mr. and Mrs. Puckham explained that the reason they transferred Karena back to Delcastle was due to the poor grades she was getting at Sanford. 


Ms. Fontello explained that the DIAA regulations (1006.9.2.2.1.1) does require that the school submit a letter indicating whether or not the school supports the waiver. Ms. Fontello stated that this letter is missing from the packet today and stated that a decision would need to be made on how to proceed. Ms. Fontello further explained that there was testimony from Mr. Charles stating that the school did not think this request met the definition of hardship and that the school indicated on the waiver request form that they would not be sending anyone from the school to the waiver hearing today. Ms. Fontello stated that the hearing could be continued to allow the school to submit the letter and resume the hearing at the November Board meeting. Additionally, if the Student preferred and if the Board approved it, the Student could also opt to proceed without the letter. Ms. Fontello explained the appeal process to the SBE and advised of the timeframes and also advised that if the Student opted to proceed today they would be waiving any claim they had to have the DIAA Board consider the School’s written position. Mr. Puckman indicated that the school advised that they thought that the waiver would be denied. Ms. Puckham commented that she gave the waiver form to the Principal before summer and has never received anything back until October. Mr. and Mrs. Puckham and Karena stated that they want to proceed without the letter from the Principal. The student confirmed that she would be waiving her opportunity for the Board to consider the written letter from the school. Mr. Puckham again explained that his daughter missed an entire year of participating in sports because of Karena’s injury and feels that she should be able to get that year back. In response to questions by the Board, Mr. Charles explained that under the regulation when a student elects to repeat a school year that has resulted in unsuccessful outcome on the waiver request because usually they did not have clear and direct casual relationship to the inability to complete school within the normal four years of time and the hardship. In a response to questions by the Board, Mr. Charles commented that he was not aware of any fifth year waiver requests that have been granted when the student has elected to repeat a grade and then later suffers an injury that is unrelated to the reason the Student failed to graduate in four years. 


Ms. Marvel made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously. Mr. Wagner made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.



Mr. Montano made a motion to deny the waiver request based on the lack of hardship and the choice of  the student and parents to voluntary repeat the ninth grade, and the inconsistency in the transcript and information. The motion was seconded by Ms. Taylor. Mr. Wagner wanted to amend the motion to add that the family failed to meet the burden of proof to support this waiver. Mr. Montano and Ms. Taylor accepted the amendment. The motion carried by a vote of 12 – yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Montano, Corrado, Oliver, Taylor, Reed, Hawtof, Long, Stone, O’Neal) and 2 – No (Cale and Marvel).

G.
Request for Thomas Neubauer to Attend NIAAA



Mr. Charles explained that this was a request to send the Coordinator of Officials to the NIAAA conference in San Diego, CA. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Neubauer will have an opportunity to take LTC coursed at this conference. He will then be able to track those LTC to Delaware athletic directors. Mr. Charles commented that this is budgeted into our travel budget and we have approved this in the past. Mr. Long made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.

IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Contribution of Excess Balls to Kay’s Kamp


Mr. Charles explained that at a Rotary Meeting he attended he heard a presentation by a mother who lost her daughter to cancer. Mr. Charles stated that one of the daughters’ dreams was to start up a camp for kids with cancer. Mr. Charles explained that the mother has taken on this cause and Kay’s Kamp will be the first oncology camp in Delaware. Mr. Charles stated that one of the things that she needed was athletic equipment. Mr. Charles felt they DIAA could donate some left over balls that we have after the tournaments. 

B.
Update on J.R. of McKean HS


Mr. Charles explained that this student appeared before a Sportsmanship Committee Meeting as a result of a significant fight in a lacrosse game between McKean and Polytech where he initiated the fight. Mr. Charles stated that the Sportsmanship Committee put conditions on his return to play. Mr. Charles shared a letter from Mr. Massaferi and stated that the young man has learned from his experience and is having a good year.

C.  Legal issues

Mr. Charles stated that members of the Board were provided with a summary of the waivers from 2007-08 that were granted. Tina will be contacting students to determine if the waiver proved to be positive for most of the students.

Ms. Fontello advised that the Cape v. DIAA appeal action in Superior Court is still pending and we are awaiting the decision from the court.
D.
NFHS High School Today, September 2008 Article
      Mr. Charles stated that there was an article in the September 2008 issue of the NFHS High School Today that he wanted the Board to be aware of regarding the success of students who participate in activities and the impact on their GPAs. Mr. Charles stated that what he found remarkable was in this study a twelfth grade student who has participated in three or more activities has a grade point average twice of that of a senior participating in zero activities. Mr. Charles stated that getting students involved in an activity enriches the educational experience and make them better students.
E. 
Misc. Correspondence

Mr. Charles shared with the Board a situation that happened in a cross country meet between St. Anne’s Episcopal and MOT Charter where one of the runners in the meet was really struggling and all the other runners that finished the race went back to where the last runner was and finished the race with that student. 

Mr. Charles also commented on a positive incident that occurred at a Padua vs Caravel volleyball match where Padua was having senior night and the school also recognized Caravel’s seniors. 


Mr. Charles shared a response he received from the Delaware Independent School to the actions on their request for Associate Member Status. 


Mr. Charles shared new trophies the DIAA will be using this year. 

V.
Presentation

Update on DAAD – Eric Torbert/Bradley Layfield
Mr. Torbert reported on the money DAAD has received from DIAA and how it is being used. Mr. Torbert thanked the Board for helping DAAD get started. Mr. Torbert commented that they are working on news letters and they have also held fund raisers. Mr. Torbert stated that there are plans for four fund raising tournaments for this school year. Mr. Torbert then reviewed some administrative items and their budget. Mr. Torbert then commented that the DAAD was represented at the 2007 National Conference in Nashville, Tennessee where Mr. Layfield became a member of the National Executive Directors Council. Mr. Torbert also had representation at Maryland’s State Conference. Mr. Torbert also informed the Board that he is the Delaware State LTP Coordinator and hopes to train more athletic directors in the future to become instructors for Delaware athletic directors where they can hold more professional development locally. 
VI.
Adjournment

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to adjourn at 11:50 a.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
